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Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
It was absolutely brilliant to see so many of you on Saturday in the 
Mazey parade. Thank you all so much for coming along and 
showing everyone what a happy and supportive community 
Alverton is! Lots of people have commented on how great we 
looked – and the mischievous orangutan is featuring prominently 
on social media!  
 
Whilst thinking about the weekend, we’d also like to celebrate 
that we have three world record holders amongst the staff! Mrs 
Hall, Mrs Harman and Daisy were all part of the record-breaking 
synchronised swim on Sunday at the Jubilee Pool. This raised 
£14,000 for the Swim for Ukraine / Unicef appeal. Congratulations 
to them and to everyone else who took part. 
 

At this time of year, we often have to say goodbye to some of 
our staff and this year is no exception.  
 
As some of you may know, Mrs Hall will be leaving us at the 
end of term to pursue new avenues and to have time for new 
interests, including a grandchild! It is safe to say that it won’t 
be the same without her humour, knowledge and passion for 
the EYFS and she will be very much missed by everyone at 
school. We have appointed Mrs Laura Simpson, who joins us 
from a school in Wiltshire, to be our EYFS Lead and we look 
forward to welcoming her to Alverton. 

 
We are also pleased to tell you that Mrs Mabbett will be part of the Alverton team next term and will be 
teaching in Lanyon Class alongside Mrs Dennison. 
 
Mrs Leiworthy and Mrs May, who have both worked here as TAs for a number of years are also leaving at 
the end of term. The staff, and all the children who have worked with them, are very grateful for their 
dedication and hard work and are sad to see them go but wish them all the very best for the future.  
 
Letters will be coming home next week to let you know which class your child(ren) will be in next year 
and to give you more information about the organisation of the class as well as the staff who work there. 
Teachers are always more than happy to meet with parents and talk through any worries your child may 
have so please do not hesitate to arrange an appointment or a phone call if you feel that this would be 
useful. The children will all have the opportunity to spend time in their new classes before the end of 
term and you will have a chance to meet your child’s new teacher(s) in September.  
 
In the meanwhile, I hope you enjoy the Summer Fair and have a lovely weekend. 
 
Best wishes, 
 
Cathryn Wicks 
Deputy Headteacher  



TERM TIME HOLIDAYS AND SCHOOL ATTENDANCE - FINES  
 
Over the years, we have tried to take a common sense approach to term-time holidays, 
being mindful of the fact that the travel industry charge a premium rate during the school 
holiday period. We are also aware that, for many families, holidays to certain destinations 
during these peak times are simply unaffordable. 
 
However, as stated in previous newsletters, we are simply unable to authorise term-time 
holidays.  
 
Our overall school attendance figures for this year are well below those expected by the 
DfE. This is in large part due to the number of holidays that have been taken in term time 
during this year. This is certainly linked to Covid with families either taking holidays that 
were postponed due to the pandemic, or wishing to take a holiday after a long and difficult 
period.  
 
Please be aware that as a result of:  
 
a) our poor attendance figures this year, and, 
b) revised Government guidance on school attendance in the wake of Covid 19 and the 
detrimental impact that it has had on pupil attendance nationally  
  
Parents who take unauthorised holidays in term-time will face a fine from the Local 
Authority. Please do not book term time holidays for next year (details below). 
 
We are issuing this information now by way of providing fair notice as we absolutely do 
not want to see our families fined, particularly as the economic situation at the moment is 
difficult for everyone. 
 
In addition, the Educational Welfare Service and the school will be monitoring pupil 
attendance very closely from September and, again, the focus will be on pupils who have 
patterns of poor attendance and unauthorised absences.  

Daisy’s Diary 

Broke two world records in a week! Largest Syncronised Swim and Most Marshmallows 
Toasted In An Hour… Kitties and Curlies came out for a fire and not sure how many there 
are altogether but probably about 300 and they all wanted two rounds of toasted 
marshmallows on a biscuit. And two wees each. Luckily the delightful Fred and Ricky saved 
the day by solidly toasting marshmallows and having a production line of biscuits to stick 
them to. Much less sticky than usual due to Mrs Hall’s new technique of using a biscuit as 
a spoon, brilliant and also meant that when the spoon broke every six marshmallows you 
have to eat the spoon.  



Remember – safeguarding is  everyone’s responsibility 

If you have a safeguarding concern, please contact 

Martin Higgs (Designated Safeguarding Lead) at 

head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk or, if it is out of school 

hours, please contact the Multi Agency Referral Unit on 

0300 1231 116;  

E-mail: multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk  

Covid 19 

Please see the link below for updated 

Covid 19 guidance: 

https://www.gov.uk/government/

publications/covid-19-people-with-covid-

19-and-their-contacts/covid-19-people-

with-covid-19-and-their-contacts 

Lost property 

All the un-named lost property remaining in 

the lost property box on 21st July will be taken 

to the charity shop so please come and check 

the box before then if you are missing 

something. All named items will be returned to 

your child. The box can be found outside the 

side hall door by the table tennis tables.  

Clubs 

All clubs have now finished until September 

with the exception of Rugby club which will 

be on Friday 8th July and Dance club which 

will be on Thursday 7th July from 3.30-

4.30pm (please note new time just for that 

date). 

mailto:head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk
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0300 123 3393 

0808 802 6666 

0344 411 1444 

Penzance CTIPA Foodbank 

The CTIPA Foodbank in Penzance provides food for 
anyone in need. If their support would be helpful to 
you, just phone Veryan or Adele in the office in 
confidence on 01736 364087 and they can phone the 
Foodbank for you who will be able to help. 
The Foodbank are extremely busy at the moment and 
are very grateful for any donations. 

 

www.mind.org.uk 

0300 123 3393 



 

There is a lot of help and advice available to help you keep your children safe online. Have a look at the 

Online Safety section of our website for lots of useful information and links  http://www.alverton.org.uk/

website/online_safety_for_families/246722.  Your child’s teacher will also always be happy to talk to you 

about online safety.  

http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/online_safety_for_families/246722
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/online_safety_for_families/246722


Free School Meals / Pupil Premium 
 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/schools-and-education/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/ 
 
Registering a child as eligible for free school meals (as described below) means that your child receives 
a free meal every day (though they can, of course, bring a packed lunch should they prefer) but there 
are additional benefits too. Pupil Premium brings more money into the school to help children achieve 
and learn. Children in receipt of the Pupil Premium also receive other benefits (eg contributions 
towards Key Stage 2 camps and funding to use for uniform, music lessons, trips etc). At some times, 
there are further benefits for these children such as food vouchers during holiday times where these 
are given. Please see the Pupil Premium Provision Map in the Pupil Premium section of our website 
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/pupil_premium/172518 or speak to Mrs Gill or Mrs Stacey in the 
office or contact Mrs Wicks who leads our Pupil Premium provision. 
 
The easiest and quickest way to apply for free school meals is online through the Cornwall Council 
website but, if you are unable to do this, you can call the Free School Meals team on 01872 323298 and 
a member of the team will call you back to complete the application over the phone.  
 
A child is eligible for free school meals if their parent / carer (or the child themselves) receives any of 
the following benefits: 
· Income Support (IS) 
· Job Seekers' Allowance (Income-Based) and equal based Job Seekers Allowance 
· Income Related Employment and Support Allowance (ESA-IR) and equal based Employment and 
Support Allowance 
· Child Tax Credit (CTC) with an annual income of less than £16,190 
· Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit 
· Guarantee Element of Pension Credit (GPC) 
· Immigration and Asylum Act 1999 (IAA) Support 
· Universal Credit - your household income must be less than £7,400 a year (after tax and not including 
any benefits you get) as assessed by earnings from up to three of your most recent assessment periods 
 
If you are claiming the benefits listed below you are NOT eligible for free school meals, regardless of 
what other benefits / credits are being claimed: 
· Working Tax Credit 
· Contribution-Based Job Seeker's Allowance and / or Contribution-Based Employment and Support 
Allowance 
 
NB All Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 pupils are entitled to receive a free school meal as part of the 
Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) initiative, regardless of what benefits are being claimed. 
However, some children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 may also have an entitlement to benefits-
related free school meals and it is important to apply for these if you think your child may be eligible. 
 
Registering for free school meals / Pupil Premium is confidential. If you think that your child is eligible, 
we strongly recommend that you contact Cornwall Council as detailed above. Mrs Gill and Mrs Stacey 
in the office will also be able to help you and answer any questions you may have. 
 
Thank you. 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/schools-and-education/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/pupil_premium/172518


After school childcare provision 

Any queries or to book please contact Mr Timmons 

direct on 07843 126833  or by emailing him on 

alvertonkidsclub@outlook.com  

Diary Dates 

5th July  Year 6 transition day 

6th-8th July Year 6 London trip 

22nd July  Year 6 Leavers assembly 

22nd July  School finishes  at 3.15pm 
   for  the summer holidays 

School begins again for the Autumn 

term on Tuesday 6th September. 

As I write this I’m thinking of those of you out there who read my messages and 
then think that I don’t have time for you, or your worries aren’t something I will 
listen to or any other reason you care to choose for wondering about coming in 
and talking but not doing it. I can assure you I do have time and I will listen and 
whatever your concerns, worries or queries are, they may well feel better by 
sharing them. So don’t feel shy, I won’t judge and I will listen. I may not do 
anything and I certainly won’t say anything to anyone unless you want me to; if 
you want confidentiality then you have it. No member of staff ever asks if I’m 
spotted chatting to someone, they just wouldn’t. And I chat with lots of people 
about lots of things so nobody will even wonder. I even know some hidden 
places where we can chat undisturbed, share a cuppa and a biscuit plus I have 
endless tissues for sobbing and a large shoulder if it helps. We can talk on the 
phone or email too if you prefer. Pop over to the nursery and ring the bell, call 
the office or send an email with contact details and we can take it from there - 
that’s all it takes. Other than that, have a super weekend, best wishes, stay safe, 
Mrs Daylak  

New email address for school 
 

Our email address has changed! If you need to 
contact us in the office please email: 
alverton@tpacademytrust.org 

Water bottles  

We are finding that many children don’t 

have a water bottle in school.  Please 

remember that your child should have a 

named, refillable water bottle in school 

every day which should be filled with 

water only (not squash or juice) and can 

then be refilled during the 

day. 
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